
NEW HAMPSHIRE CITY AND TOWN CLERKS ASSOCIATION 
EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING 

JUNE 21, 2005

President Lambert called the meeting to order at 9:30 pm.  

Attendance:  Robert Lambert, Debra Patrick, Linda Jette, Kimberly Johnson, Sue 
McKinnon, Tricia Piecuch, Rita Eigenbrode, Debra Clark, Paula Jones, Judy White, Jean 
Oleson, Pat Waterman, Delores Chase, Jane Ireland.    Kathy Valliere arrived shortly 
after the meeting began.  Members absent from the meeting were Diane Trippett and 
Teresa Williams.

Secretary’s Report:  Bob called for a review of the May 17th meeting.  A motion was 
made by Paula and seconded by Debra Patrick to accept the minutes as written.  The 
motion carried.  Yes-11, No-0, Abstentions-3.  

There were no guests present who wished to address the Board. 

Legislative Report: Denis Parker announced that the legislative session is coming to an 
end.  The conference committee deadline is at the end of the month so their work will be 
completed by then.  Committee reports can only be rejected or accepted at this point.  
There will be no activity at the State House during the months of July and August.  
Committee meetings will resume in September.   Denis will continue to monitor the bills 
that have been retained in committee and he will contact Diane if anything comes up.    

Denis mentioned that it has been an overwhelming year for the legislative committee.  
Some of the bills could have been salvaged if we had operated more effectively.  The 
Legislative Committee will be meeting on August 16th at 2:30 pm after the Conference 
Committee meeting to discuss new ideas for the upcoming session.  Denis will also be 
attending the conference.

HB366 relative to the sale of the checklist was killed by the committee.  
HB83 relative to the distribution of brochures on family planning services, fetal alcohol 
syndrome, and human immunodeficiency virus passed the House but was retained in 
committee.  
HB651 relative to the filing of federal liens has passed.  This bill ends the requirement to 
file federal liens with town and city clerks and all fees will be retained by the Secretary of 
State.  

Treasurers Report:   Kim reported that the balance of the savings and checking account 
is $8,481.55 as of May 31st.  This does not include any of the dues that have come in.  
She mentioned that she will be ordering the clock to be presented to William Gardner at 
the conference.  A motion was made by Tricia and seconded by Debra Patrick to accept 
the Treasurer’s report.  The motion carried.  Yes-15, No-0

Conference Committee Report:  Pat reported that the committee will be meeting today 
at 1:00 pm.  The tentative agenda and hotel directions are attached to this newsletter.  



The registration table will be open on Wednesday from 9:00 am until 3:00 pm and on 
Thursday from 7:30 am until 9:30 am. 

Wednesday evening will be a night of fun with music and dancing.  Come dressed in 
nautical or beach attire!!  (Optional)  

The vegetarian meal at the banquet on Thursday will be Tuscan Pasta with garlic, sun-
dried tomatoes, calamata olives and artichoke hearts. 

The rates for a one night stay at the Red Jacket are as follows:

Tax Exempt Rates Taxable Rates
1 Night Single Occupancy- $166.00 1 Night Single Occupancy-$179.00
1 Night Double Occupancy-$107.00 1 Night Double Occupancy-$114.00
 
Pat reported that the Tax Collectors have asked us again this year to join them in 
sponsoring a session at the NHMA Conference in November.  The session will be titled 
“Records Retention and Document Management” and will be on Thursday November 
17th from 9:45 am-11:15 pm at the Center of NH in Manchester.  A motion was made by 
Pat and seconded by Kim to sponsor the joint session to be presented at the NHMA 
conference.  

Regional Reports:  The regional meetings went very well and Bob was able to attend all 
five of them.  The State representative did a great job!  

Bob announced that Susan Wagoner of Mason will be the new Regional Co-Chair for the 
Monadnock Region.  She will start in July.  

Reminders for Regional Co-Chairs:  A gift basket needs to be brought to the conference 
and 300 copies of the regional reports need to be brought to the August Conference 
Committee meeting when the packets will be put together.  
 
Correspondence: 
Bob received a thank you from Cindy Heon from Deerfield for the gifts she received 
from the Association.  

Bob mentioned that Bud Fitch has contacted the Town of Hanover regarding the Town 
Manager serving as the Town Clerk in violation of RSA 37:9.  He has asked them to 
address the situation and to respond to him regarding the matter before action is taken.  

Titles
Sue Smith from the Title Bureau was present to address the Board.  She thanked the 
Lakes Region and White Mountain Region for the enjoyable meeting she attended at the 
Red Jacket.  

The mileage on title applications for new residents can be either the current mileage on 
the vehicle or the mileage on the existing title. 



When registering a new vehicle purchased out of state make sure that you give the 
customer the blue copies of the title applications because the dealer needs his copy to 
prove the out of state sale.  

On-line towns cutting short slips for titles should make sure they are noting the CTA 
number on the short slip.  
  
Non-residents are not allowed to do a title only on a vehicle.  They must also register the 
vehicle; even if it is only for the first year.    

Registrations
Dale Berube from Registrations was the next speaker.  She introduced Cindy Sanborn as 
the new supervisor of the MA desk.  She is in training now and will be taking over Dale’s 
position.    

Dale mentioned that early renewals may be done 4 months early.  This includes the 
month that you are registering in.  

A blank transaction log and reminders as to the duties that can be performed as an off-
line agent are attached to this newsletter.  As of July 11th all on-line agents will be taken 
off-line.  

Supporting documents such as Tag 50’s and pink slips must be seen by the Town Clerk 
even if you are not finishing the state portion of the registration.  

MAAP training will be held in the old Department of Safety Building at 33 Hazen Drive.  

Privacy Act Classes
The Division of Motor Vehicles will be holding 2 Privacy Act Training Classes for 
Municipal Agents and their vendors on the following dates:

Thursday, August 11th from 1:00-4:00
Thursday, August 18th from 1:00-4:00

These classes will be held in the new DMV building at 23 Hazen Drive in the Motorcycle 
Rider Training Conference room on the 1st floor.  Space is limited to 22 spaces, so reserve 
yours now!!  Please do not come to class unless you have confirmation that a spot has 
been reserved for you.  Also, if you reserve a spot and cannot attend for whatever reason, 
please contact them. 

Each employee in your office that processes or has access to Motor Vehicle Registrations 
must attend a Privacy Act Training Class.

Please let the MA Help Desk know as soon as possible who will be attending these 
classes.  You may email Kelly Brudniak (formerly Kelly Michael) at 
brudniak@safety.state.nh.us or Jessie Webb at webbj@safety.state.nh.us.  

mailto:webbj@safety.state.nh.us
mailto:brudniak@safety.state.nh.us


Linda Jette publicly thanked Dale for helping a resident in her town.  He has been trying 
to get a low number veteran plate and finally received one.  

Driver Licensing 
Corporal Bill Haynes from Driver Licensing was present to address the Board.  He 
informed us of the documentation that they require to receive a driver’s license.  A person 
must have a valid out of state license or one that has not expired within the last year.  
They must have proof of residency.  He noted that it is not the States job to determine 
residency and the best possible place to prove residency is at the Town Clerk’s office.  
They do not accept voter registrations.  They do accept a water/sewer bill or electric bill 
but the place that the mail is received must be the same address as the place that is 
serviced.  Utility bills are microfilmed and kept on file in case they have to go back and 
refer to them.  According to Bill, the easiest way to prove residency is to register a 
vehicle first in the town that they claim to live in or obtain an affidavit from the Town 
Clerk.  

If a parent comes in with their underage child they just need a birth certificate and social 
security card.  

Bill informed us that legislation leaves residency requirements open.  We explained to 
him that we need definitive residency requirements.   

A person can register a car without a license and vice versa.  Old licenses are taken from 
customers after they receive their newly issued one. 

If you believe someone is not a resident of your town do not give them an affidavit.  
There is a special investigation unit that goes out and investigates.  Call Bill or Cindy at 
271-3626 if you believe someone is falsely claiming NH residency.  This is a non-public 
phone line; please do not give it out. 

Tricia noted that the City of Manchester and Nashua do not issue residency affidavits on 
letterhead as required by the Department of Safety.  

Birth certificates have to be certified copies or originals to prove identity.  A valid United 
States passport can be presented in lieu of a birth certificate.  Naturalized citizens do not 
have to show their naturalization papers.  
 
Bill informed us that in September 2005 the federal government is mandating full base 
names to protect a persons identity.  Identity fraud is a big issue these days.  Bill talked 
about name changes.  Licensing requires an audit trail of all name changes from the birth 
certificate to present.    

Steve Wurtz suggested that Vital Records and the Department of Safety work together to 
tighten up security in the State.  We need to change legislation so that all rules are the 
same.  



Bob would like to know the status of the residency form that we tried to put together a 
couple of years ago.  The last we knew the standard residency form was in the hands of 
the State Attorney for approval.  The standardized form would incorporate our rules with 
the State statutes.

Bill Bolton and Steve Wurtz were next to update the Board.  Deb Patrick mentioned that 
the Department of Motor Vehicles does not want us to copy driver licenses for 
registration purposes.  This is part of the Privacy Protection Act.  She asked if we should 
continue to copy them for vital records.  Steve informed us that it is not mandatory to 
make the photocopies and keep them on file for a year.  Bob mentioned that we could 
make a note on the request form that we have seen photo identification and that way we 
would be covered.  The request form could also be changed to have a signed statement 
allowing us to take a copy of the requestor’s license.      

Bill Bolton stated that changes are going to be made for homeland security.  The plan is 
to protect the integrity of vital records and strengthen the security of every US identity 
document.  There is federal legislation being introduced that will require the 
standardization of all documents.  They are looking at requiring “breeder” documents to 
be presented to register vital events.  A birth certificate is considered a “breeder” 
document because it breeds other documents such as Social Security cards, school 
records, driver’s licenses, passports and employment records.  In the United States it 
means citizenship.  A death certificate is the legal proof of death.  It is used to terminate 
benefits, settle estates and provide entitlements to families.  These initiatives will help 
prevent the creation of false identity documents.  

The federal government would like to see the number of issuing agencies reduced and 
criminal background checks done for anyone who issues a certified copy of vital records.  
Bill will keep us updated on the recommendations being made.      

Bill briefly mentioned HB649 which has been retained in committee.  This bill would 
establish a fee to be charged by town clerks for copies of death certificates which would 
be deposited in a medical examiners fund.  

Steve thanked us for the plant we sent him and the thoughtful get well cards he received 
almost on a daily basis.  He is glad to be back at work.  

There are 33 towns remaining that do not have NHVRIN because of communication 
issues.  Many of these towns are in the northern part of the State where there is no cable 
or Broadband.  There are a couple of training sessions and advanced user classes coming 
up in July.  Check the bulletin board on the NHVRIN system for dates and times.    

Peter Croteau was present and gave an update on MAAP.  Implementation is still 
scheduled for July 11th.  Minor upgrades have been made to the system and last minute 
bugs are being fixed.  Concord and Interware are scheduled for their certification in July.  

MAAP testing is going very well.  The towns have been contacted to let them know when 
they will be training and going live.    



Tony Schaffer said he has heard of no changes since last months update.  He was 
informed that today will be the last Steering Committee meeting.  He feels there should 
probably be more meetings after implementation because of issues that might arise.  

Certification of Concord and Interware has not been done yet but is scheduled for July.  
They need to find out what training will be coming from the State and what will be 
coming from the vendor.  The State said they would have extended help desk hours for 
those clerks who have night hours but he has not heard anything to date.  If there are any 
issues that come up he will let us know.    

Sandy Rowe from Interware stated that she will have a presentation of their software 
using MAAP at the conference.  They do have a schedule of installations for their vendor 
towns and those dates will be out soon.   

Nominating Committee:
The Nominating Committee met on June 16th and presented the following slate of officers 
to be considered at the annual conference: 

President- Debra Patrick, Berlin
1st Vice President- Linda Jette, Atkinson
2nd Vice President- Kathleen Valliere, Greenville
Treasurer- Kimberly Johnson, Henniker
Secretary- Sue McKinnon, Newfields

A motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting at 12:40 pm.

The next meeting will be Tuesday July 19th at 9:30 am at the old Department of Safety 
Building.

Respectfully submitted, 

Sue McKinnon 
Secretary 


